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57: Historical Perspectives: 
Archeology and Ancient History 

Ralph D. Winter 
 

 

Dr. Winter’s Preview 
he purpose of this lesson is not to load the 
student down with masses of factual information. 

Rather, we would like to encourage the student.  This 
lesson should help the student in understanding how 
knowledge is gained despite the socially contrary 
forces that often exist against the gaining of 
knowledge. 

Introduction 
As we plunge into the plethora of information about 
ancient history and especially clear back into the era 
of archeology, we face a forbidding amount of just 
factual information, or at least reported information. 
It could easily bog you down. It is like a forest, and it 
would be very difficult to see more than the trees 
unless you make a deliberate attempt to rise above 
that. 

You have two worlds to look at: the world of the 
people who are studying the rocks, let’s say, the 
geologists, and then the more recent evidence of 
extraterrestrial impacts, like asteroids and so forth, 
which totally changes that perspective, but which in 
actual fact makes it much easier to understand what 
the rocks seem to be telling us.  

Earlier in the course we’ve commented, somewhat 
along the same line, about the emergence of so-called 
plate tectonics. I can remember very clearly in high 
school looking at a globe and saying, obviously Rio 
de Janeiro in South America fitted into the great big 
gap in the left part of Africa. And yet, it doesn’t do 
any good to see that, if science couldn’t admit it or 
allow it. It just wasn’t true! It couldn’t be true. Then, 
all of a sudden, there was a mood change—and these 
moods are quite arbitrary compared to the actual 
evidence that’s there, because the evidence of that 
earlier relationship had been there for any school boy 
to see for many, many generations. 

The same thing is true in terms of the rocks. The so-
called extinction events, that have sort of terrorized 
the Darwinists, have been there all along. Many 
scientists innocently reported them without realizing 
that it couldn’t be true! It wouldn’t be accepted, it 
wouldn’t be printed, no one would believe it! 

I can remember in earlier years, when Luis Alvarez at 
the University California, Berkeley, announced the 
possibility of a major asteroid hitting the earth and 
killing off the dinosaurs. Everybody was just 
laughing, laughing, laughing—what a ridiculous 
idea! Here his son, Walter Alvarez, with his Ph.D. 
from Princeton—now just patiently and very 
generously describes the different views, and excuses 
those who criticized them and so forth, and is very 
unselfish as he describes the scientific process. 

In other words, we are going to be looking at very 
different readings. The purpose is not to memorize 
what the readings say, but to take note of the 
incredible flourishing of information that is coming 
forth in all spheres. It isn’t just that we are 
discovering new stars and things like that. We’re 
discovering new facts about our own past. It isn’t the 
future or the present that is becoming so different, as 
the past itself. The history of the planet earth is 
remarkably, incredibly different today from what it 
was fifty years ago. 

My last point here is that we need to take note, as a 
recent editorial in World Magazine put it, that there 
are at least three acceptable views to evangelicals 
about the interpretation of Genesis chapter one. We 
need to take a lesson from a man like Walter Alvarez. 
We need to be as open and as honest and as willing 
for different people to have different views.  Perhaps 
gradually there will be a better understanding come 
to fruition in the area of the so-called theological 
interpretation of events.  Certainly, openness and 
humility has allowed this fruition to happen among 
these people who operate in a purely scientific area. I 
think, for example, that if we are willing to be patient 
through the storms of different points of view in the 
area of theological interpretations, we’ll find that 
we’ll all be a great help to one another in seeing how 
parallels occur in the realm of the so-called sciences. 
It is truly amazing what has come forth in the last ten, 
twenty, thirty years in many areas. We really want to 
try to understand how that is, and to be able to 
prepare ourselves for a new literature, new insights, 
new facts and figures that will be coming to us in the 
future. 
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Review 
Our attempt is not to even review a lot of factual 
information for the purposes of memorizing it. The 
last thing I can imagine is for someone to try to 
memorize all the different whimsical names for these 
different periods: Cambrian, Ordovician, Silurian, 
Devonian, etc. They are nice to refer to, but we don’t 
have to memorize them right off the bat. What we’re 
really trying to do is understand not just what’s 
behind them, but the process whereby which human 
beings in social contexts have endeavored to find out 
what’s behind them. So we are really talking about 
three layers. It would be possible to pass a test by 
memorizing and regurgitating all these names, but it 
wouldn’t imply any real learning, in my opinion. On 
the other hand, if you say why were these names 
given to these periods, you’ll discover that in fact 
there were five major extinction events and five 
minor ones, and that most of these boundaries are the 
result of some sort of extinction event. At the time 
these boundaries were noticed, they may not have 
been called extinction events, but there’s a good deal 
of common agreement as to the existence of these 
kinds of divisions. But what’s behind all that? Why 
are there these divisions? This is a very deep and 
dark subject. 

Then still deeper is the profundity and the confusion 
involved in the human scramble to interpret all this. 
Would that everybody were selfless, not trying to get 
the noble Prize before anybody else, not trying to 
outdo anybody else, not trying to hold on to a 
conclusion that now doesn’t seem to be correct. 
Would that there were no human traits in the 
scientists, and they could all work together happily 
and pursue these things. We would, no doubt, be 
much further along than we are. 

1. Give examples of how socially 
dominant perspectives, moods, and 
assumptions obstruct the discovery of 
conflicting evidence.  
Find examples from your readings.  This is 
something other than and more difficult than the 
mystery itself: the phenomenon of human social 
momentum, that prevents clear thinking about things 
that would conflict with existing theories.  There are 
many examples of these.  

2. Explain the vast new plethora of 
investigations taking place in regard to 
the events of what we call the ancient 
world. 
I don’t believe there has ever been a time when 
ancient things were as assiduously pursued and 
studied. There’s been more archeological digging in 
the last ten years than in all of previous history. We 
have popular magazines now, written by people who 
are not necessarily religious at all, on the subject of 
archeology. We have videos on archeology. We have 
this unending human quest to understand the 
mysterious past, and so forth. And all kinds of 
conflicting theories have arisen. 

I think, for example, in the sphere of Mayan studies, 
one of the in Mexico, Guatemala, Honduras, etc. In 
that area there have just been incredible changes of 
perspective! The Mayas have, for many, many years 
in my lifetime, been the quiet, intellectual, peaceful, 
high-minded people, who not only invented the 
world’s most accurate calendar, but had many other 
incredible brilliances to show for their peaceful 
existence. Incidentally, for many years a man named 
Thompson so dominated the sphere of Mayan studies 
that no one was allowed to even question whether the 
glyphs were phonetic or not. They were supposed to 
be ideographic symbols. And some of them are. But 
when Thompson died, within a few months there was 
an international convention bringing hundreds of 
Mayan specialists together, and at that convention 
instantly all kinds of evidence surfaced on the subject 
of the phonetic value of Mayan script! It turned out to 
be true, that this dominant, politically correct, point 
of view simply inhibited the understanding of the 
situation. 

So within say, five years, people were back in the 
Mayan rooms, reading all kinds of things and 
understanding them as never before. They call it the 
“cracking of the Mayan code.” This cracking of the 
Mayan code was as much a sociological 
breakthrough as it was a scientific breakthrough. The 
conflicting points of view just had to wait until 
Thompson died. Grand old man of Mayan studies as 
he was, he didn’t happen to be correct in this 
particular case. 

This is true in many other fields, also. So many 
different books are coming out—just the readings for 
this lesson, for instance, reflect a rash of things 
coming out, which don’t all agree with each other, 
but for the most part are written by high-minded 
people, who aren’t necessarily acting purely out of 
prejudice; but all of them, to some extent, are 
influenced by prevailing moods and perspectives. 
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I’ve heard it said, for example, that there are more 
books analyzing aspects of the Bible being written by 
non-Christians than by Christians. Major universities 
are the major buyers of religious books today. In the 
state of California, it was the University of California 
campuses at Santa Barbara, Irvine, Riverside, and 
Berkeley that have a department of religion in the 
university. UCLA (the University of California, Los 
Angeles) was not allowed to. In the newspaper the 
other day I saw that, finally, after all these years, they 
are now allowing UCLA to have a department of 
religion. Why? It’s because there is so much inquiry, 
so much interest, so much boiling forth today, that 
it’s very, very hard to keep track of it. We must be 
careful that we don’t try to canonize certain views. 

3. Describe some of the alternative views 
which have sufficient backing to prevent 
sweeping conclusions about ancient times 
even among the most devout and religious 
people.  
The magazines and literature that I have been talking 
about certainly do churn up all kinds of alternative 
views that earnest and, in many cases, quite 
conservative, biblical, evangelical people hold, that 
are not in agreement with each other.  

For example there are at least three different views of 
Genesis 1 that are presented as being perfectly 
acceptable. Now they can’t all be right, but 
apparently there are enough high-minded, intelligent 
evangelicals who hold each of those points of view, 

that there’s no use fighting to the death over these 
views. Let’s keep thinking, let’s keep praying, let’s 
keep studying. Let’s keep working on the problem, 
rather than trying to contest polemically one view 
against another. 

I’m not sure whether my own view of Genesis 1 is 
widely accepted. But for me, the key is in Genesis 
1:1, where you can either interpret that this is the 
creation of the universe out of nothing, or you can 
just as easily interpret it differently. The Hebrew 
word for create is the same word that a potter creates 
a bowl, but he doesn’t create it out of nothing. In fact, 
it is perfectly possible grammatically, and this is true 
in some translations, that at the time God was 
beginning to deal with an earth that had been 
massively disordered, then these things happened. 

The days of Genesis, the collapsing of a dark canopy 
and so forth, the rays of light, all this fits in to a post-
asteroidal depiction. In that case, the human 
experiment simply goes back to that, and Genesis 
doesn’t attempt to tell us where the universe came 
from. He’s telling about the creation of human life, 
the life we know of at this time on this planet. Other 
parts of the Bible talk about the source of the 
universe and so forth, but we don’t need to read into 
every passage everything we would like to know 
about everything. However, my view is just another 
view, and I hope that others will think along these 
lines, but I’m not going to live or die if this isn’t the 
best way to look at it. So we have an exciting lesson 
behind us.  


